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	1
	Introduction

	1.1
	This consultation seeks views on proposals to

· Streamline statutory guidance to local authorities on the delivery of free early education and securing sufficient childcare; 

· Set eligibility criteria for the new entitlement to free early education for two year olds; 

· Increase flexibility on when free entitlement hours can be taken; and 

· Clarify eligibility requirements that providers need to meet to deliver free early education places. 

	1.2
	This document is accompanied by:  

· Draft guidance - "Statutory Guidance for Local Authorities on the Delivery of Free Early Years Provision for (two,) three and four year olds and Securing Sufficient Childcare".
 

· A table showing the indicative number of two year olds meeting eligibility criteria matching those used for free school meals, as at April 2011, by local authority area (paragraph 4.5 of this document proposes that two year olds meeting these criteria should be entitled to free early education)

· An equality impact assessment and impact assessments on disadvantaged two year olds' entitlement to early education and on revised statutory guidance.

	1.3
	The consultation is aimed primarily at local authorities and providers of free early education or childcare.  We welcome views from other parties, particularly from parents and carers, who may wish to answer individual questions or all questions.

	1.4
	The proposals are split into nine sections

· Section 3 seeks overall views on draft statutory guidance for local authorities, designed to give clarity to commissioners and providers on the entitlement to early education for two, three and four year olds in their local area and on meeting their duty to secure sufficient childcare. The draft guidance accompanies this document.

· Sections 4-6 set out proposals for the new early education entitlement for disadvantaged two year olds, including which children will be eligible and when.

· Section 7 seeks views on how the new two year old offer can be implemented most effectively.

· Section 8 suggests options to increase parents' choice on when free early education hours may be taken.

· Section 9 proposes a basket of quality measures for local authorities to use when deciding which providers can offer the free entitlement.

· Section 10 seeks views on proposals to improve accountability to parents in how local authorities show that sufficient early education and childcare for working parents is available locally.

· Section 11 seeks views on providing information to parents about their child's entitlement.

	2
	Background and Context

	2.1
	The importance of the first few years of a child's life cannot be over-stated. Children who have the right support in the foundation years enjoy better health, wellbeing, and achievement at school and later in life.

	2.2
	Families in the Foundation Years and Supporting Families in the Foundation Years set out a vision of a foundation years sector which enables families and professionals to have the information, skills and confidence they need to help all our children develop well and fulfil their potential.  Evidence tells us that high quality early education makes a real difference to children's development and their future success. Pupils in the bottom 20 percent of attainment at age five are six times more likely to be in the bottom 20 per cent at the end of key stage one.

	2.3
	A new entitlement for disadvantaged two year olds will enable the most deprived children to access the benefits of good quality early education from a younger age. Revised statutory guidance will support children's development by: encouraging higher quality provision and maximising participation in the free entitlement, particularly for disadvantaged and disabled children; clarifying the role of local authorities; and freeing up local authorities and providers from unnecessary red tape. New procedures on assessing sufficiency of early education and childcare provision will improve transparency and accountability to parents and the public, and enable local authorities to make decisions on matters in their communities in discussion with local people.

	2.4
	Making this vision a reality will rely upon the continued commitment of commissioners in local authorities and all those in the early education sector. The new two year old offer will, over time, create demand for more than 100,000 new part time places, the majority of which will be needed in the most deprived areas. This, together with the ongoing priorities to raise the quality of provision and make it more accessible to children with disabilities, will be challenging.  We are grateful to all those partners who have already helped us to develop policy to this point - through pilots and trials and through early development of this document.  Now we are seeking wider views to ensure the right framework is in place to support future growth and improvement in foundation years provision.

	2.5
	Terms used in the document are described briefly below, with references to legislation which defines them fully:   

Childcare  Education (other than in school for a school-age pupil) and any other supervised activity, but not health care or care by a parent, relative or foster parent, for children up to the age of 14 (or older for disabled children).  The term is defined in section 18 of the Childcare Act 2006.

Children in Need  Children who are unlikely to achieve or maintain a reasonable standard of health or development without the provision of specified services by a local authority, and children who are disabled.  The term is defined in section 17 of the Children Act 1989.

Early education providers  All those who deliver, or may wish to deliver, free early education to three or four year olds, or in future two year olds, including day nurseries, nursery classes in schools, nursery schools, children's centres, childminders, play groups and pre-schools.

Early Intervention Grant  A Government grant to local authorities intended to be used to fund early intervention and preventative services including children's centres, short breaks for disabled children, and targeted support for vulnerable young people and families with multiple problems.  Funding to develop free early education for two year olds is included in this grant for 2011-12 and 2012-13.    

Fairness premium  Announced by the Deputy Prime Minister, Nick Clegg, in October 2010, the fairness premium is £7 billion of Government funding to give the poorest children the best start in life.  It includes funding for free early education for disadvantaged two year olds, the pupil premium and support for the poorest students to go to university.

Free early education  The education provision to which three and four year olds are entitled free of charge, set at 570 hours per year (which may be taken as 15 hours per week for 38 weeks).  The legal basis is section 7 of the Childcare Act 2006, which uses the term early years provision.  

Healthy Child Programme  A Government public health programme for children, young people and families, which focuses on early intervention and prevention.  It offers a programme of screening tests, immunisations, developmental reviews, information and guidance on parenting and healthy choices.

Looked after children  Children who are provided with accommodation by a local authority for more than 24 hours on a voluntary basis or who are under a care order.  The child may be living with foster carers, in a residential home or with parents or other relatives.  The term is defined in section 22 of the Children Act 1989. 

Pupil premium  Part of the fairness premium, the pupil premium provides additional per pupil funding to schools, based on numbers of pupils eligible for free school meals.  Schools may spend the additional funding as they choose to raise the achievement of disadvantaged pupils.

Universal Credit  An integrated working-age tax credit that will provide a basic allowance with additional elements for children, disability, housing and caring. It will support people both in and out of work, replacing Working Tax Credit, Child Tax Credit, Housing Benefit, Income Support, income-based Jobseeker's Allowance and income-related Employment and Support Allowance.  It will be introduced over a period of several years from October 2013.

	2.6
	A Consultation on School Funding Reform: Proposals for a Fairer System closed on 11 October.  It included questions on funding for early education, with proposals to ensure that funding for the free entitlement is fair and drives positive outcomes for children. The results of the consultation are currently being processed. Question 10 invites views on how funding for the entitlement for disadvantaged two year olds might reach local authorities from 2013-14.

	3
	The Proposals - Streamlined statutory guidance for local authorities on securing free early education

	3.1
	Currently, a code of practice explains the statutory requirements on local authorities on securing free early education, and gives guidance and best practice on how the entitlement can be implemented.  There is separate guidance on funding, and on detailed processes for assessing and securing sufficient childcare.

	3.2
	Local authorities and early education providers have told us that this guidance is too long and prescriptive.  We intend to replace the current documents with a single, much shorter document which provides greater clarity about the free entitlement for two, three and four year olds and on securing sufficient early education and childcare for working parents.  It would leave out illustrative best practice examples and case studies, and focus on the fundamentals that commissioners and providers must understand and the outcomes that local authorities need to achieve.  This approach would reduce more than 100 pages of current guidance to fewer than 20 pages.

	3.3
	We plan to introduce this streamlined statutory guidance in September 2012.  Elements relating to two year olds would take effect from the introduction of the new entitlement in September 2013, subject to the passage of the current Education Bill and to the making of new regulations. A draft of the new statutory guidance accompanies this consultation document and we invite views on the approach and content.  Please note that later sections of this document ask specific questions on proposals on flexibility (section 8), quality (section 9), sufficiency (section 10) and information for parents (section 11).

Consultation Question 1
Does the proposed statutory guidance make clear what local authorities should do to deliver the free early education entitlement and secure sufficient early education and childcare for two, three and four year olds?

	4
	The Proposals - Eligibility criteria for the entitlement to free early education at age two

	4.1
	Poverty has a real impact upon a child's chances of progressing well in the early years and beyond. Only one in five young people from the poorest families achieve five good GCSEs, including English and maths, compared with three quarters of those from the richest families.(1)  Good quality early education, especially from age two upwards, has positive benefits on children's all-round development.(2)(3)  However, fewer children from more deprived backgrounds have the opportunity to experience early education at age two - 31 percent of two year olds in families earning under £16,200 were reported to be receiving some formal childcare in 2009, compared with 53 percent of all children.(4)


(1) Gregg P and Goodman A, Poorer Children's educational attainment: how important are attitudes and behaviours? Joseph Rowntree Foundation (2010).

(2) Smith, R., Purdon, S., Schneider, V., La Valle, I., Wollny, I., Owen, R. and Bryson, C. (2009) ‘Early Education Pilot for Two Year Old Children Evaluation. The evaluation of the Early Education Pilot for Two Year Olds[2] found that children made more progress in each of the areas where the pilot operated than in a control group who were not offered free early education, and there was also a positive impact on language ability and on parent-child relationships.

(3) Sylva, K et al. The Effective Provision of Pre-school Education (EPPE) Project: Findings from the Early Primary Year. November 2004(b

(4) Speight, S. Smith, R. La Valle, I. Schneider, V and Perry, J. with Coshall, C. and Tipping, S (2009), ‘Childcare and early years survey of parents 2009', DCSF Research Report 136

	4.2
	We want more children to benefit from early education at age two.  Last year the Deputy Prime Minister announced that disadvantaged two year olds will be given a year's free early education as part of the £7billion fairness premium. Clause 1 of the current Education Bill will, subject to Parliamentary approval, enable us to place a duty upon local authorities to secure 570 hours of free early education over the course of the year, equivalent to 15 hours a week over 38 weeks, for disadvantaged two year olds.  The Spending Review allocated funding for this free early education, of £64million in 2011-12, £223million in 2012-13, £331million in 2013-14 and £380 million in 2014-15.

	4.3
	The Government intends to introduce the duty, through regulations, from September 2013.  We seek views on which two year olds should benefit from the entitlement, on the duration of the entitlement, and on how funding should reach local authorities.

	4.4
	This Government is determined to improve the life chances of poorer children. Within the school system some children are already given additional support as a result of their family's low income.  In January 2011 about 1.2 million pupils (5) were known to be eligible for free school meals (FSM). Children receive FSM because their family's income is below £16,190 or because their parents are in receipt of any of the following benefits:

· Income Support; 

· Income-based Job Seekers' Allowance; 

· Income-related Employment and Support Allowance; 

· Support under Part VI of the Immigration and Asylum Act 1999; 

· the Guarantee element of the State Pension Credit; 

· Child Tax Credit (6) ;or

· Working Tax Credit during the four-week period immediately after their employment finishes or after they start to work less than 16 hours a week. 

These pupils also attract the pupil premium to support their schools in meeting their needs.



(5) DfE January 2011 School Census

(6) Provided they are not entitled to Working Tax Credit and have an income (as assessed by HM Revenue and Customs) that does not exceed £16,190 (this figure changes annually in line with changes to wider tax credit thresholds);

	4.5
	The Government proposes that the criteria listed in paragraph 4.4 are also used to determine which two year olds receive the entitlement to free early education. We estimate that this would entitle about 136,400 two year olds (7), which is around 20 percent of all two year olds, to early education.  A table showing the indicative number of two year olds meeting these criteria in April 2011, by local authority area, accompanies this document.(8)


(7) As at April 3rd 2011

(8) These estimates are based on the numbers of families benefiting from child tax credit with at least one child aged two years old and an income of £16,190 or less as of April 3rd 2011. The nature of the data set is such that the confidence interval for figures under 1,000 is fairly wide (up to 25% for 500 families or less). The figures are therefore indicative only. More information about this data set is available here.

	4.6
	Using these eligibility criteria would create a consistent definition of economic disadvantage throughout the education system, giving a single indicator to help understand how poorer children are progressing.  We also hope that it would enable us to make an online tool available for local authorities to check eligibility for the two year old entitlement.(9)


(9) The Department for Education provides a FSM eligibility checking service, which is free of charge to local authorities. This allows a local authority to enter an individual's National Insurance Number/NASS Reference, date of birth and surname into a Department for Education system, and then receive confirmation of whether the individual is eligible for free school meals. This award winning online system can be adapted at relatively low cost.

	4.7
	The introduction of Universal Credit from 2013 will, over time, replace existing benefits and tax credits.(10)  This is likely to mean that eligibility criteria will need to change slightly.  However, we think that continuing to match eligibility for FSM in determining eligibility for the two year olds' entitlement is likely to remain the fairest and most straightforward approach.

Consultation Question 2
Should eligibility for the two year old entitlement, to be set out in regulations, be based upon the criteria (set out in paragraph 4.4) used to identify which school-age children are entitled to free school meals?


(10) DWP plan to bring in a Universal Credit (UC), to be phased in between 2013 and 2017, to replace many current in-work and out-of-work benefits (including tax credits) with a single payment. (link)

	4.8
	The Government also proposes that looked after children should have a statutory entitlement to early education places at age two. Looked after children face multiple challenges to progressing well in the early years and at school, and as a group they persistently underachieve at Key Stages 1 and 2.(11) Local authorities, as the corporate parents of the children they look after, have a statutory duty to promote their educational achievement and welfare, including their access to pre-compulsory school education.  Looked after children of school age attract the pupil premium.  The number of two year olds who are looked after is relatively small, some 3,000 children in England, and extending the entitlement to them would be affordable within the funding allocated in the Spending Review.

Consultation Question 3
Should looked after children be given the legal entitlement to free early education at age two?  



(11) Of the children looked after continuously for 12 months at 31 March 2010, 58% achieved the expected level in reading (compared with 85% for all children) and 62% achieved the expected levels in mathematics (compared with 89% for all children) at Key Stage 1. At Key Stage 2, 36% of looked after children achieved level 4 in mathematics and English compared with 74% for all children. 

	5
	The Proposals - Local discretion to give priority to other two year olds

	5.1
	The legal entitlement to free early education must be affordable, both now and in the future, and we want to maintain a focus on children facing economic disadvantage and looked after children.  We do not propose that further groups should be given a legal entitlement in regulations. 

	5.2
	However, as well as children from families with low income and looked after children, some other two year olds would also gain particular benefit from free early education.  In the event that not all children with a legal entitlement take up a place, the funding allocated in the Spending Review might be used by local authorities to offer places to some other children, and the Government hopes that local authorities will make the most of this flexibility.  We invite views on whether it would be helpful for guidance to identify further groups of children who should be given priority consideration by local authorities for provision.

Consultation Question 4
Do you support the setting out in guidance of further groups of children, beyond those given a legal entitlement in regulations, who should be given priority consideration for free early education at age two?

	5.3
	If guidance is to set out priority groups of children who local authorities should consider, then it would be helpful to have views on which groups should be included. The Government proposes that children with special educational needs or disabilities (beyond such children who would be legally entitled by way of their family's low income) should be a first priority for all local authorities when considering securing additional free early education places. These children often face additional challenges to taking up developmental and social opportunities. Free early education could help them to take up these opportunities and to gain confidence and progress.

	5.4
	Respondents may also wish to consider whether guidance should suggest priority is given to other groups of children.  They might include Children in Need, children identified by health visitors in the work with families in the Healthy Child Programme or by other health professionals, or through work by children's centres (e.g. through parenting classes), or children from service families.  Guidance would not preclude local authorities from giving priority to other individual children or groups of children.

Consultation Question 5
Should guidance propose that priority consideration for free early education at age two is given to any of the following groups (children with special educational needs and disabled children, children in need, children identified by health visitors, other health professionals or work in children's centres and service children), insofar as they do not meet eligibility criteria set out in regulations?

	6
	The Proposals - Becoming eligible for the two year old offer

	6.1
	Children are currently entitled to free early education from the start of the school term after their third birthday (based on a three term school year:

If a child is born between:
They are eligible for a free place from:
1 April and 31 August
1 September following their third birthday or the beginning of the autumn school term

1 September and 31 December
1 January following their third birthday or the beginning of the spring school term

1 January and 31 March
 1 April following their third birthday or the beginning of the summer school term

In planning the two year old entitlement, we are keen to ensure that eligible children can benefit from a full additional year of early education, whatever their birthday, before they move into the free entitlement for three and four year olds. For this reason we intend that regulations would make two year olds eligible for free provision at the same points in the year that apply for three year olds.

Consultation Question 6
Do you agree that eligible children should start to receive an entitlement to free early education from the term following their second birthday (1 September, 1 January or 1 April)?

	6.2
	Families' circumstances change, and some children who are not eligible initially will meet the eligibility criteria at a later point during the year.  In such cases, we propose that the child would be entitled to a free place from the start of the month in which the next school term begins.  Should a place be available sooner, the local authority would have discretion to fund it before the entitlement commences.

	6.3
	A child entitled to a free place for part of the year will not need to receive the full-year number of free hours' provision, 570 hours. We are interested in views on whether regulations should prescribe a precise part-year entitlement, or allow scope for local discretion.  Regulations could prescribe the number of hours, 380 hours for two terms or 190 hours for one term.  However, this would be inflexible - it would not allow for differences in the lengths of school terms.  Instead, regulations could simply require the local authority to secure an appropriate number of hours reflecting the proportion of the year remaining, leaving the authority scope to reflect actual patterns of provision or lengths of school terms.  This is the Government's preferred approach.

Consultation Question 7
Do you agree that, where a child first meets eligibility criteria part way through the year, the entitlement should commence from the start of the month in which the next school term begins?
Consultation Question 8
For a part-year entitlement, do you agree that regulations should allow flexibility, requiring the local authority to secure an appropriate number of hours, rather than setting out a precise number of hours?

	6.4
	We believe that it would be inappropriate to remove the free early education entitlement from children who have taken up a place and whose family circumstances then improve, or from children who move from being looked after.  This would be disruptive for the child, and might also act as a disincentive for parents to work. We therefore propose that once a two year old takes up a free place, they would remain entitled to a place until becoming eligible for the universal free entitlement for three year olds.

Consultation Question 9
Do you agree that, once they take up a free place, a child should remain entitled to a place until they become eligible for the free entitlement for three year olds, regardless of whether their family's circumstances change?

	7
	The Proposals - Implementing the two year old entitlement

	7.1
	Funding for free places for two year olds is provided in the Early Intervention Grant (EIG) for 2011-12 and 2012-13. We would be interested in views on how local authorities should receive money to fund the new entitlement from 2013-14.

Consultation Question 10
How should funding for the free entitlement for disadvantaged two year olds be passed to local authorities from 2013-14?

	7.2
	In many local authorities, work is already underway to prepare for the introduction of the entitlement for two year olds. Funding has been made available to support capacity building and to help raise the quality of provision, to ensure that enough suitable places will be available from September 2013.  There will be the added challenge of publicising the offer. Health visitors and children's centres will have an important role in identifying families and supporting them to take up their free entitlement. We would like to better understand the challenges that  local authorities and providers anticipate with the introduction of the free entitlement for disadvantaged two year olds and would welcome suggestions for steps that Government might take to help meet them.

Consultation Question 11
What are the key challenges for local authorities and early education providers in securing sufficient places of good quality early education for disadvantaged two year olds, and how might Government help to meet them?

	8
	The Proposals - Greater flexibility (section A2 of the draft guidance)

	8.1
	While 95 percent of three and four year olds already take up a free early education place, some 14 percent of these children are not benefiting from their full entitlement.(12) The Government is committed to enabling children to get as much benefit from the free entitlement as possible so that they are able to develop to their full potential and to be ready for school.  The Government also seeks that the free entitlement is structured around the needs of families, and helps parents to manage work and family life. To this end we propose changes to the statutory guidance so that more parents are able to take up the full entitlement for their child.



(12) Department for Education (2011) ‘Statistical First Release: Provision for Children under Five Years of Age in England: January 2011', (link)

	8.2
	The current code of practice states that local authorities should not fund early education sessions longer than 10 hours or shorter than 2.5 hours, and that sessions should not be before 8am or after 6pm. The code also says that the full entitlement cannot be taken over fewer than three days per week.

	8.3
	We propose, for three and four year olds (and for two year olds from September 2013), to:

· allow local authorities to fund providers to deliver free hours between 7am and 7pm (but we would retain the suggested limit of 10 hours per day); and

· remove the limit that the full 15 free hours should be taken over no fewer than three days. Retaining the suggested limit of 10 hours per days would mean that in practice the 15 hours could be taken over a minimum of two days. 

	8.4
	There would be no requirement on an individual provider to offer the free entitlement at these extended hours, but the changes would give local authorities and providers greater flexibility to respond to demand from parents.

Consultation Question 12
Do you support the proposal that free entitlement hours could be taken between 7am and 7pm (rather than between 8am and 6pm as currently)?
Consultation Question 13
Do you support the proposal to allow the free entitlement to be taken over two days per week rather than three days?

Consultation Question 14
Would you like to see any other changes in the statutory guidance in order to improve take up and/or flexibility? 

Consultation Question 15
Should the same flexibility requirements apply to the two year old entitlement?

	9
	The Proposals - Quality (section A3 of the draft guidance)

	9.1
	Research shows that children benefit particularly from a place at an early education setting with highly qualified staff, and that high-quality early education is a key factor in closing gaps in attainment and improving school readiness of the neediest children.

	9.2
	The current code of practice enables local authorities to prioritise early years funding to settings categorised as "good" or above using the Early Years Quality Improvement and Support Programme (a national quality assurance tool delivered by local authorities).  Local authorities also have flexibility to fund providers that do not meet these criteria, and many already use their own assessment ratings in making decisions about funding and support.

	9.3
	The Government wants to strengthen the quality criteria for free early education for three and four year olds from September 2012, and for disadvantaged two year olds from September 2013.  We propose replacing the current quality assurance system with a ‘basket of eligibility criteria' approach, under which local authorities would require providers of free early education to meet one or more criteria in order to receive funding.  We think that this would be a more transparent way to identify and encourage quality, by incentivising providers to make further improvements between Ofsted inspections.

	9.4
	Local authorities would continue to have the flexibility to tailor the approach to local circumstances, including to require more criteria to be met over time as standards improve. The basket approach would come into force, as part of the new statutory guidance for local authorities, from September 2012 for three and four year olds and 2013 for two year olds.  Criteria which we might include in the basket include:

· The Ofsted inspection rating;

· Internal local authority quality assessment systems; 

· Participation in a recognised quality improvement programme;

· Qualifications of the workforce, for example, all staff having or actively working towards a level 3 qualification, or having a graduate leader; and 

· Participation in a recognised peer-to-peer support network, including childminding networks.

	9.5
	Section A3 of the draft statutory guidance accompanying this document sets out the Government's proposed approach for implementing the basket of eligibility criteria.  The basket would be set nationally, but applied by each local authority to fit local circumstances. 

	9.6
	The Ofsted inspection rating is the most authoritative measure of quality, and is widely recognised by parents and providers.  We therefore propose that all local authorities should take it into account when determining a provider's eligibility to deliver free early education places.  We propose that:

· Any setting for which the latest Ofsted rating is ‘good' or ‘outstanding' should be eligible for funding, unless the local authority has reason to believe that the quality of provision has deteriorated significantly since the Ofsted inspection, or the local authority has placed additional requirements on providers rated good in their area. 

· Those settings rated as satisfactory should demonstrate a commitment to improving the quality of their provision by meeting at least one additional eligibility criterion. Local authorities would have discretion to require more than one of the criteria in the basket to be met if they felt there was sufficient high quality provision in their area to set the threshold that high. 

· Every setting delivering the free entitlement should be rated as at least satisfactory by Ofsted, with no free provision based in inadequate settings.  The local authority should secure alternative provision, as soon as is practicable, for children who are already receiving their free entitlement at a provider when it is rated inadequate by Ofsted.

	9.7
	We are interested in views on the proposed model, in particular any proposals for alternative ways of implementing the concept of a basket of eligibility criteria.  We are also interested in views on how much local authority discretion should be permitted in applying the criteria to their local area. We want the approach to drive up quality locally, and to make sense in local contexts, but we are also aware that it might be difficult, for example for chains of providers, if different requirements apply in different areas.

Consultation Question 16
Is the proposed model of a basket of eligibility criteria a workable way to ensure there is a transparent and consistent approach to determining eligibility to deliver free early education?
Consultation Question 17
Are the eligibility criteria, set out in paragraph 9.4, the right ones for providers offering the three and four (and from 2013 two) year old entitlement? 
Consultation Question 18
Does the proposed model strike the right balance between a consistent national quality standard for free early education provision and local authority discretion to address local circumstances?

	9.8
	Research evidence from the Two Year Old Early Education Pilot tells us that early education at this age needs to be of high quality if it is to have a positive impact on securing better outcomes for the most disadvantaged children. Local authorities were required to set higher quality expectations for settings participating in the pilot than those offering the free entitlement for three and four year olds.

	9.9
	We are interested in views on whether there should be a higher quality requirement for providers offering free provision for two year olds. This could be done by requiring providers that are rated ‘satisfactory' by Ofsted to meet more or different criteria from the basket if they are offering provision for two year olds.  However, it would mean that fewer providers would be able to provide free places for two year olds than would be the case were the quality threshold to be the same as for places for three and four year olds.

Consultation Question 19
Should local authorities be encouraged to set a higher quality threshold for providers delivering the two year old entitlement? 

	10
	The Proposals - Ensuring Sufficiency (Part B of the draft guidance)

	10.1
	The availability of suitable childcare - for children of all ages - remains an issue for some families, including families of disabled children.  Research suggests that there is a particular problem at atypical hours such as evenings and weekends. It is vital that local authorities continue to fulfil their duty under Section 6 of the Childcare Act 2006 to ensure that there is sufficient childcare locally to meet the needs of working parents. The Government wants to improve the way in which local authorities keep parents informed about what they are doing to deliver this duty.

	10.2
	To meet their duty to secure sufficient childcare for working parents, local authorities must assess their childcare market on a regular and on-going basis. Section 11 of the Childcare Act 2006 requires them to undertake a formal assessment of their childcare market every three years.

	10.3
	We consider that a more frequent, simpler report would be a more effective and meaningful way of enabling parents to hold their local authority to account for their sufficiency duty. We therefore propose that local authorities should report annually on their Section 6 sufficiency duty to elected council members and parents. Local authorities would be able to tailor the content of their annual report to fit local requirements, though they would be expected to show how they are supporting the childcare needs of parents with disabled children.

	10.4
	A three-yearly, nationally prescribed assessment would then be unnecessary.  We therefore wish to consult on whether it should bring forward legislation to repeal the Section 11 duty.  We also seek views on whether, as an interim step, we should repeal the regulations which prescribe in great detail who local authorities must consult when undertaking the assessment, the categories of childcare providers, the age ranges of children and how local authorities must structure and publish their assessment.

Consultation Question 20
Do you support the proposal that local authorities should prepare and publish an annual report on the sufficiency of childcare? 
Consultation Question 21
Do you support the repeal, in principle, of Section 11 of the Childcare Act 2006 (the Duty to Assess Childcare Provision) and of the regulations which prescribe the assessment criteria to be used in the preparation and publication of Childcare Sufficiency Assessments? 
Consultation Question 22
Do you have any comments on the draft guidance for local authorities on the contents of the annual report? 

	11
	The Proposals- Information for Parents (Part C of the draft guidance)

	11.1
	It is vital that parents can get information they want regarding free early education and childcare.  They will want to know: what their child is entitled to; from September 2013, whether their two year old is entitled to a free early education place; the types of providers which offer free entitlement places; the local availability of places; and what they should look for when choosing a provider.  They will be particularly interested in the quality of provision.

	11.2
	A number of measures are in place, or planned, to ensure that parents receive the information they need:

· Every local authority has a duty to provide information and guidance to parents on childcare and family services, under Section 12 of the Childcare Act 2006. Many local authorities fulfil this duty through their Family Information Service.

· Health visitors and children's centres will have an important role in identifying families and encouraging them to take up free early education. We are working to strengthen the role of children's centres' outreach workers and by 2015 to create 4,200 additional health visitor posts. 

· We are working with a range of national partners, such as the Pre-school Learning Alliance, Daycare Trust, Family Lives, Gingerbread, Jobcentre Plus, Mumsnet, Bounty and Netmums (to name just a few), to help share information with parents. For example, they are testing how parent champions can support other parents; are delivering online information and advice to parents, and signposting to other sources of advice; and are preparing written materials for early education providers to make available to parents. 

· The foundation years website, developed by our partner 4Children, allows us to directly communicate a parent-friendly version of Families in the Foundation Years.

	11.3
	We welcome views on whether the Government should take any further steps to ensure that parents can get useful information on their entitlements and choices.

Consultation Question 23
Are there further steps you believe the Government should take to ensure that parents have good information on their entitlements and choices?
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	How To Respond

	12.1
	Consultation responses can be completed online at www.education.gov.uk/consultations by emailing EarlyEducationAndChildcare.CONSULTATION@education.gsi.gov.uk or by downloading a response form 
which should be completed and sent to: 

Simon Hampson, Early Education and Sufficiency Team, Department for Education, Level 1 Sanctuary Buildings, Great Smith Street, London SW1P 3BT.

The on-line response form includes one further question: Consultation Question 24. Please use this space for any other comments you would like to make on the free early education entitlement or on childcare sufficiency.
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	Additional Copies

	13.1
	Additional copies are available electronically and can be downloaded from the Department for Education e-consultation website at: http://www.education.gov.uk/consultations 

	14
	Plans for making results public

	14.1
	The results of the consultation and the Department's response will be published on the Department for Education e-consultation website by Easter 2012.


